

City of Keene, New Hampshire

CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Monday, May 20, 2019

4:30 PM

2nd Floor Conference Room

City Hall

Commission Members

Alexander Von Plinsky, IV, Chair Eloise Clark, Vice Chair Kenneth Bergman Denise Burchsted Councilor George Hansel Brian Reilly Art Walker Thomas P. Haynes, Alternate Steven Bill, Alternate

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Approval of Meeting Minutes April 15, 2019
- 3. Informational
 - a. West Street Dam Rhode Island School of Design
 - b. Subcommittee reports
- 4. Discussion Items
 - a) Ashuelot River Local Advisory Committee (ARLAC) donation
 - b) Society for the Protection of NH Forests membership dues
 - c) Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan implementation ideas
 - d) Community Development Department mission statement
 - e) Easement monitoring
- 5. New or Other Business
- 6. Adjournment Next meeting date Monday, June 17, 2019

THIS PAGE IS INTENDED TO BE BLANK.

<u>City of Keene</u> New Hampshire

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

Monday, April 15, 2019

Tom Haynes, Alternate

4:30 PM

2nd Floor Conference Room, City Hall

Members Present:

Alexander Von Plinsky, IV, Chair Councilor George Hansel Brian Reilly Art Walker **Staff Present:**

Rhett Lamb, Community Development Director/Assistant City Manager

Members Not Present:

Eloise Clark Denise Burchsted Ken Bergman Steven Bill, Alternate

1) Call to Order

The Chairman called the meeting to order at 4:02 PM.

2) Approval of Meeting Minutes – March 18, 2019

Mr. Haynes noted corrections: 1) on page 5/11 the word *cities* should be replaced with <u>City</u> <u>departments</u> in the following sentence, "Mr. Haynes reported that one of the ideas was to reach out to the partners of other cities and organizations." 2) On page 5/11the words <u>the Conservation fund and</u> should be omitted from the following sentence, "Mr. Lamb reported they are ready to move forward to the transfer of the property using the Conservation fund and the Land Use Change Tax Fund."

Mr. Haynes moved to approve the Minutes of March 18, 2019 as amended, which Mr. Walker seconded and the Conservation Commission carried unanimously.

3) Informational

a. West Street Dam - Rhode Island School of Design

Mr. Lamb reported that the interdisciplinary research team from the Rhode Island School of Design (RISD) and University of New Hampshire (among others) are working on the scope of work the City provided in the fall. They are studying the best methods for public communication about dams, which was presented to the Commission last year. Council approved the scope of work to begin April 2019 but the research team is not ready and the project will now commence at the end of May. One reason for project delay is the City's request that the four options be reviewed from a cost and engineering standpoint before they are presented to the public. The research team will engage the public in an informal decision making process and present those four options for dam repair/replacement/removal. Mr. Haynes noted they will use a visual modeling process at the public meetings.

The team will continue coordinating with the Community Development and Public Works departments to organize the public meeting process in May/June. The Chairman suggested hosting the public engagements near the dam, if possible, which would facilitate a site visit as a part of the activity. Mr. Lamb will begin inquiring about the following locations suggested:

- A recreation room on Castle Street
- Southwest Regional Planning Commission
- Antioch University Community Room
- The vacant storefront next to Mascoma Savings Bank
- Elm City Bagel (while closed in the evening)

When the events are scheduled, the Commission will be notified.

b. Subcommittee Reports

The Chairman reported that the Aquatic Resource Mitigation subcommittee hopes to meet again and begin preparations for any potential projects. He may seek a new subcommittee member if Ms. Burchsted is unavailable.

Mr. Haynes said the education subcommittee hopes to meet soon. He visited the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board (ARPAB), which demonstrated active interest in partnerships for education and outreach in the park. Mr. Haynes welcomed possible partnerships on behalf of the Commission and he was invited to continue visiting the ARPAB.

4) Discussion Items

a. Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan

Mr. Lamb recalled that this item has been on the agenda since January 2019 when the Commission began reviewing drafts of the plan. The Commission's comments were incorporated in the plan, and in March, the draft plan was presented for public input. On April 18, Mr. Littleton will present the final proposed plan to Council, who will refer it to the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure (MSFI) Committee on April 24. The MSFI Committee will review the plan and vote to recommend Council accept or deny it; Council will vote to adopt the plan or not on May 2. The Commission does not need to take a formal stance on the plan because there was a separate ad hoc committee for this plan, which involved the Commission in many aspects.

The Chairman said his instinct was that the Commission should not take a position on the plan because there were enough members absent with differing views on its elements. He is uncomfortable speaking for everyone. Mr. Haynes stated he thinks the Commission can and should take a position because: 1) the Commission requested the plan and paid to develop it, 2) the Commission wants to be seen as a body that promotes stewardship (even though Parks & Recreation will oversee the plan), and 3) if the Commission appears unsure and does not take a position on a plan they paid for, the Council could be concerned about accepting the plan. Councilor Hansel said each member does not have to endorse everything in the report unanimously for the Commission to take a position. He thinks the Commission should take a position on the report they helped fund and were engaged in creating; if there is concern about portions that deserve more dialogue, the Commission can state that. Mr. Reilly agreed and thinks

the Commission is unanimous in support of this plan and any reservations can be presented for Council consideration.

Mr. Lamb said there can be a vote authorizing staff and the Chair to write a letter of support that the Commission agrees upon. Mr. Walker said there might need to be another level of decision making on the recreation concerns as the plan is applied; neighbors might have reservations throughout the process. Councilor Hansel agreed and suggested the following statement: Throughout this stewardship plan development process, the Conservation Commission has been in favor of proactively managing this property in a way to benefit the entire community. The report goes a long way toward that goal but more public dialogue is needed on the specifics of any project that is proposed in the future.

Mr. Lamb recalled that the plan recommends the City create a formal committee focused on stewardship. He thinks such a committee will be important moving forward to enact this plan and others. The Commission can endorse that aspect of the plan and state their interest in having one member on that new committee. Mr. Haynes stated he feels the Commission should strongly endorse creating this stewardship committee in the letter.

In addition to the letter, Commission members can attend the upcoming MSFI and Council public hearings to speak about the plan. Mr. Haynes plans to attend those meetings and can read any statement. The Commission agreed a letter is the best way to expressed the nuanced feelings about the plan. Mr. Lamb summarized the key points for the letter he and the Chairman will write: The Commission is in favor of active management and the principles that are laid out in the plan, the report goes a long way to meet the specific interests identified in the plan, and more public dialogue will be needed as implementation of the plan moves forward.

At the Council meeting, Mr. Littleton will provide a 10 to 15-minute presentation. Mr. Lamb has reiterated to Mr. Littleton the need to be very specific and state that forest management is taking trees for the right purpose and active management means there will be forestry in Goose Pond because it is good for the forest. Because the report is done professionally, he does not anticipate a vote requiring more than one Council cycle, despite the length of the report. Mr. Lamb will check-in with the ad hoc committee to find out if they will meet again and to share the timeline.

The Commission expressed their support for the Chairman and Mr. Lamb to draft a letter; Mr. Haynes offered to help as well if needed. Mr. Haynes moved for the Commission to draft a letter to present to City Council on the Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan, which Councilor Hansel seconded and the Conservation Commission carried unanimously.

b. Community Development Department Mission Statement

The Chairman said he read Mr. Bergman's email and asked how this should continue; the suggestion is to add "and the environment" to the end of the Community Development Department's mission statement. Mr. Lamb recalled how the Community Development department and its mission statement were formed: annually, every department writes an operating budget and evaluates its charge/mission/direction for that year to meet both primary responsibilities and fiscal objectives. In 2018 the Planning, Code Enforcement/Inspections, and Health Departments merged and the language cited in the meeting packet was used to reflect this new departments' mission. He is unsure why the environment was not included in the new statement. As the department head, he is comfortable making that revision moving into next

year's budget; it is an easy change for him that reflects the importance of the environment in the City's overall goals in the Comprehensive Master Plan. He recalled the commitment of City staff to value everyone obtain input, inform the public, continually assess infrastructure, and establish priorities (VOICE). While Keene is a small City, there are actually 240 employees in 15 different industries.

c. Commission Priorities

The Chairman said he is waiting until a larger meeting turnout so there can be a bigger discussion of priorities. He suggested tabling this matter until the May meeting.

The Chairman said he reached out to the Monadnock Conservancy about an opportunity to learn how they monitor easements. If interested, a Commission member could meet one of their staff and walk through a property to learn methods and best practices for monitoring. Mr. Haynes is interested in working with a member of the Conservancy on this effort.

Councilor Hansel said he spoke with someone who oversees the Goose Pond easement from the Society for the Protection of NH Forests, which is looking to reactivate this part of the state. He suggested inviting one of their members to present to the Commission on their work. The Chairman agreed and Mr. Lamb will inquire.

5) New or Other Business

Mr. Haynes asked for an update on the Beauregard property. Mr. Lamb said he met with Mr. Beauregard to review the final sale for transfer but it is not yet complete. Mr. Haynes said he and Ms. Clark discussed outreach opportunities on the property once the sale is complete. Mr. Lamb noted there might be a separate public process if Mr. Beauregard requests that the property be named after his father; there may be opportunities for outreach related to that naming.

The Chairman noted he is a member of the Keene Beyond Plastics group and he is personally researching how to get water bodies tested for microplastics (something the Ashuelot River Local Advisory Committee does not test for). He suggested this Commission might be interested as he learns more about testing possibilities.

6) Adjournment

Hearing no further business, The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 5:12 PM.

Respectfully submitted by, Katie Kibler, Minute Taker

Ashuelot River Local Advisory Committee

Washington Lempster Marlow Gilsum Sullivan Surry Keene Swanzey Winchester Hinsdale

April 12, 2019

Keene Conservation Commission 3 Washington St. Keene, NH 03431

RE: Ashuelot River monitoring program

Dear Conservation Commissioners:

Planning for the 2019 Ashuelot River monitoring has begun! The Ashuelot River Local Advisory Committee thanks you for your past support enabling us to continue our surveillance of E.coli in the River in June, July, August and September.

This past summer 146+ hours were logged by 18 volunteers to accomplish the various aspects of the program. The Ashuelot River is classified as "class B," meaning that it is considered suitable for fishing, swimming and other recreational uses.

Taking a quick look at this year's results we find:

- E. coli: This past year we had experienced a lot of rain causing high E.coli counts despite our attempts to avoid the rainy spells. While the upper reaches to the Keene Stone Arch Bridge maintained class B rating or better, sites downstream from here exhibited regular violations of the standard. Good precautions after a heavy rain include avoiding swimming in the river because of the increase in run-off which typically means high bacteria counts.
- **pH levels:** Results continue to be acidic with most readings below the standard of 6.5, with the exception of Hinsdale where the readings are within the state parameters.
- Total phosphorous: Samples were collected in July and August and all were below the level of concern throughout the reach.
- Dissolved oxygen, chloride, turbidity and specific conductance remained within the standard with specific conductance continuing to trend upward from Keene and downstream.

Please access the full data report with state standards at https://www.des.nh.gov/organization/divisions/water/wmb/vrap/ashuelot/index.htm. All collected data is submitted to the EPA and used by the NHDES in assessing the status of the river.

The Ashuelot River is a valuable asset to your community who benefits by the maintenance of its healthy River ecosystem. With this in mind, ARLAC is asking for your continued support of our Ashuelot River monitoring. \$125 from each town would once again assure that our bacteria monitoring continues. We expect to receive some funding to defray the cost of replacing two fifteen year old conductivity and dissolved oxygen meters, but will still need to replace a third. If you are able to increase your donation, the additional funding will aid the purchase of these meters.

Our season starts May 28th and we hope we can count on your support! Training will be May 14th at Keene State College if you are interested in joining as a volunteer, we'd love to see you!

Sincerely,

Barbara Skuly, Chairman bskuly@ne.rr.com





54 Portsmouth Street Concord, NH 03301 Tel. 603.224.9945 info@forestsociety.org www.forestsociety.org City of Keene Keene Conservation Commission 3 Washington St. Keene, NH 03431

Dear Friends.

Your organization's annual membership in the Society for the Protection of New Hampshire Forests is coming up for renewal. We are grateful for your continued support.

During the past year, we conserved more than 1,000 acres through several projects across the state. With your help, the Forest Society recently—

- Added key properties to our existing forest reservations a 91-acre property in the center of our 2,400 acre Moose Mountains Reservation in Middleton and Brookfield; 204 acres of exceptional wildlife habitat adjacent to our Cockermouth Forest in Groton; and a 67-acre parcel with 2,800 feet of Connecticut River frontage to our Washburn Family Forest in Clarksville.
- Partnering with The Nature Conservancy, the Town of Durham, and other funders
 and grant programs, the Forest Society completed the conservation of historic
 Emery Farm with the purchase of a conservation easement on 36 acres with 2,500
 feet of undeveloped tidal frontage on the Oyster River and Smith Creek where
 they merge before flowing into Great Bay.
- Engaged hundreds of students in our Mount Major Outdoor Classroom that provides an educational component to their school's hiking field trips, including the geology and land use history of Mount Major, wildlife, hiker safety, trail etiquette, and stewardship of the highly impacted trails and beloved peak.
- Celebrated the 25th anniversary of our Land Steward Program that began with 12 stewards in 1993 looking after our reservations in southwestern New Hampshire. Today, more than 180 dedicated and trained volunteers help to manage and care for our 185 forest reservations throughout the state.

Our work continues with land purchases and conservation easements across New Hampshire, and our commitment to the long-term stewardship of the lands we protect. In addition to our ongoing policy advocacy at the state and federal levels, we continue to be a staunch opponent of the proposed Northern Pass private transmission line that would scar much of our landscape, including key conservation lands.

Please take a minute right now to renew. That way, your dues will go right back to work – protecting New Hampshire's most beautiful and threatened lands for you and future generations to enjoy.

With thanks in advance,

Jane A. Difley
President / Forester



THIS PAGE IS INTENDED TO BE BLANK.

City Council and Mayor Lane,

The Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan recently prepared by Moosewood Ecological LLC represents a multi-year effort to establish a long-term plan for managing the 1,044-acre forest area. The Conservation Commission has been a strong proponent of this plan and encourages the Council to formally adopt this document and the recommendations contained therein, with consideration for the following items.

Throughout the development of this Plan, the Conservation Commission has been in favor of actively managing this property in a way that benefits the entire community. While the report goes a long way to meet the specific interests identified in the plan, more public dialogue will be needed as implementation of the plan moves forward.

The Commission encourages the City to establish a formal committee focused on stewardship of the Greater Goose Pond Forest Area. This committee could serve as an important vehicle for guiding the implementation of the plan. If such committee is established, the Commission would like it to include representation from the Conservation Commission.

Sincerely,

Alexander Von Flinsky, Chair Conservation Commission